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The Mid-Atlantic Association of Community Health Centers (MACHC) is the federally 
designated Primary Care Association for Delaware and Maryland Community Health Centers.  As 
the backbone of the primary care safety net, Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs) are 
united by a shared mission to ensure access to high-quality health care to all individuals, regardless 
of ability to pay.  FQHCs are non-profit organizations providing comprehensive primary care to 
the medically underserved and uninsured.  MACHC supports its members in the delivery of 
accessible, affordable, cost effective, and quality primary health care to those most in need. To this 
end, MACHC supports Senate Bill 1005.  
 
 Senate Bill 1005 enhances the flexibility of the Federally Qualified Health Centers Capital 
Grant Program to assist in meeting the health care needs of medically underserved communities.  
If enacted, the State will be authorized to provide grants to counties, municipal corporations, and 
nonprofit corporations for the acquisition of land for the construction or use of a FQHC.  This 
additional flexibility will enable FQHCs and local jurisdictions to purchase land to build a new 
facility, which may be necessary if there is no existing buildings that could be utilized to open or 
expand a clinic.   
 
 Expanding the program to allow for the acquisition of land enhances the flexibility of the 
grant program but does not increase funding, and therefore there are no fiscal implications.  
However, expanding the program as proposed will enhance the ability of the State, local 
jurisdictions, and FQHCs to provide health care services to Maryland’s most disadvantaged 
populations.  A favorable report is requested on Senate Bill 1005.   
 
 
For more information call: 
Christine K. Krone 
Danna L. Kauffman 
410-244-7000 
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March 11th, 2025 
Senate Bill 1005 Federally Qualified Health Centers Grant Program - Acquisition of Land 
Position: Support  
 
Chair Beidle, Vice Chair Hayes, and distinguished members of the Senate Finance Committee, 
 
On behalf of Greater Baden Medical Services (GBMS), I am pleased to offer their strong support 
for Senate Bill 1005, which seeks to amend the Maryland Federally Qualified Health Centers 
Grant Program to allow the use of capital funds for land acquisition purposes. 
 
Greater Baden Medical Services (GBMS) is a federally qualified health center (FQHC) that 
operates in multiple locations in Prince George’s County, St. Mary’s County, and Charles 
County, providing comprehensive healthcare services to underserved communities. As a vital 
part of Maryland’s healthcare safety net, GBMS serves over 63,000 patients annually statewide, 
including individuals from low-income households, uninsured or underinsured populations, and 
those who experience significant barriers to accessing care. 

 
 
GBMS through its location in Capitol Heights, Maryland serves approximately 12,000 Maryland 
residents within that region. Even with GBMS’ operations this region experiences a persistent 
and expansive unmet healthcare need among its residents. This has prompted Greater Baden 
Medical services to build a new location in Capitol Heights that will drastically expand service 
capacity. This new location will allow GBMS to hire an additional 20 healthcare clinicians and 
serve 30,000 more patients. All while keeping the current Capitol Heights location open.  
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GBMS is a nonprofit which relies on public funding, Medicaid and Medicare reimbursements, 
and donations to operate and grow to meet healthcare needs. Additionally, FQHCs are 
mandated by the Federal government to serve patients who are uninsured and do not have the 
means to pay for healthcare. When FQHCs like GBMS face seek to undergo capital projects, the 
process to secure adequate financing can be onerous and cost prohibitive. As the law is 
currently written, the Federally Qualified Health Center Grant fund does not allow for FQHC’s to 
use this funding for land acquisition.  
 
Senate Bill 1005 will provide much-needed flexibility and certainty for FQHCs like GBMS to 
access public funds for land acquisition, enabling them to secure property in areas where they 
can build new health centers. Specifically, for GBMS Senate Bill 1005 enactment will maintain 
the financial viability for their proposed Capitol Heights facility.   
 
I humbly urge the Finance Committee to give this bill a favorable report and support its 
passage, as it will make a significant difference in FQHC’s ability to provide high quality 
healthcare to Maryland's most vulnerable populations. 
 
Thank you for your time and consideration. 
 
Sincerely,   
Jarryd Hawkins 
Lobbyist 
High Street Strategies 
jhawkins@highstreetstrat.com 
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Senate Bill 1005  

Federally Qualified Health Centers Grant Program - Acquisition of Land 

MACo Position: SUPPORT 

 

From: Karrington Anderson Date: March 11, 2025 

  

 

To: Finance Committee 

 

The Maryland Association of Counties (MACo) SUPPORTS SB 1005. This bill strengthens the Federally 

Qualified Health Centers (FQHC) Grant Program by authorizing the Board of Public Works to provide 

grants to counties, municipalities, and nonprofit organizations for the acquisition of land for the 

construction or use of FQHCs. 

FQHCs play a critical role in Maryland’s healthcare system, delivering comprehensive primary care 

services to underserved communities, regardless of the residents’ ability to pay. By addressing access 

barriers, these centers provide a lifeline for residents in areas with limited healthcare options and 

ensure that essential medical care is available to all Marylanders. 

SB 1005 may make the difference in turning otherwise untenable projects into a supportable reality. 

This bill expands the scope of the grant program to include funding for land acquisition, an essential 

step in developing and expanding FQHCs. This added flexibility will benefit counties that partner 

closely with FQHCs to meet local healthcare needs by allowing them to address critical infrastructure 

needs and support new projects to better serve their residents. 

MACo appreciates that this legislation reflects a collaborative approach to strengthening public health 

infrastructure, benefiting counties and communities statewide. By ensuring that the necessary 

resources are available for FQHC development, SB 1005 will advance Maryland’s commitment to 

equitable and accessible healthcare. 

For these reasons, MACo urges a FAVORABLE report on SB 1005. 
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Bill Number:   Senate Bill 1005 – Federally Qualified Health Centers Grant Program - 

Acquisition of Land 

 

Committee:    Senate Finance Committee 

 

Hearing Date:    March 11, 2025 

 

Position:    Support 

 

  

  The Maryland Community Health System (MCHS) supports Senate Bill 1005 - Federally Qualified 

Health Centers Grant Program - Acquisition of Land. The bill would allow the Federally Qualified Health 

Centers Capital Grant Program to make grants to counties, municipal corporations, and nonprofit 

corporations for the acquisition of land for the construction or use of a federally qualified health center. 

 

 The Maryland Community Health System is a network of federally qualified health centers 

(FQHC) located across Maryland. FQHCs are vital for communities lacking access to healthcare. They 

offer primary care, dental services, and mental health counseling. These centers focus on low-income 

and marginalized populations, ensuring equitable access to health services. In Maryland, FQHCs improve 

lives through comprehensive care and preventive services. Currently, the FQHC Grant Program which is 

under the Department of Health, only provides capital grants to assist in the conversion, acquisition, 

design, construction, renovation, and equipping of Federally Qualified Health Center facilities.  

 

 The bill would provide more flexibility in the FQHC Grant Program.  The Maryland Department of 

Health could consider funding land acquisition if in the best interests of the community. The additional 

flexibility is particularly important in rural communities where there may be fewer options for existing 

buildings. An FQHC might have to purchase land to build a new clinic site. 

 

 We request a favorable report on the bill. If we can provide any further information, please 

contact Michael Paddy at mpaddy@policypartners.net. 
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